STATE COUNCIL FOR PERSONS WITH DISABILITIES’
BRAIN INJURY COMMITTEE

April 7, 2014 – 2:00 PM

Appoquinimink State Service Center, Middletown, DE
PRESENT:  Ann Phillips, Chair-Parent/Family Voices; Andrew Burdan, BIAD; Tammy Clifton, DVR; Felicia Connor, Open Door, Inc.; Dr. Jane Crowley, A.I. duPont Hospital; Esther Curtis, Point of Hope; Jim & Debbie Dunlap, Parents/BIAD; William Farley, DE Commission of Veterans Affairs (DCVA); Jody Hougentogler, Parent; Tracey Landmann, BIAD; Julie Leusner, DSCYF/DPBHS; Sharon Lyons, BIAD; Kim Marsh, United Health Care; Cindy Mercer, DSAAPD; Dale Matusevich, DOE Liz Schantz, Advocate; Sybil White, GACEC (for Wendy Strauss); Leah Woodall, DPH; Maria Zakula, BIAD; Kyle Hodges, Staff; and Jo Singles, Support Staff.
ABSENT:  Dee Anderson, DDDS/PASRR; Ray Brouillette, Easter Seals; Mary Fox, DPCI; Brian Hartman, Vice-Chair; Tony Horstman, SCPD/Parent; Gigi Law, Parent; Chris Long, DHSS/DDDS;  J. Kevin Massey, DPH; Carolyn Morris, DSAAPD.  

Guests:
John Gano – DVR/Independent Living
Larry Trunfio – OMB
CALL TO ORDER:
Ann called the meeting to order at 2:08 pm.  Everyone introduced themselves.  Ann and Leah participated by phone.
ADDITIONS TO THE AGENDA:

none
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:
Motion was made, seconded and approved to accept the December 2, 2013 minutes as submitted.

BUSINESS

Strategic Planning Retreat – Larry Trunfio, State Training & Organization Development Office

Ann introduced Larry, a trainer at OMB, who will be facilitating the Strategic Planning Retreat.  Kyle commented that he has recently worked with Larry on strategic planning with the Employment First Commission.  Larry provided a brief background of his job.  Larry said their mission to assist agencies with training and facilitation/organization services.  He added that he has worked with Kyle and Bill in this capacity.       

Larry referred to a handout—Strategic Planning Retreat Outline – Proposed Plan of Action, which he said can be tailored to suit the Committee’s purpose.  He reviewed the Proposed Plan as follows:  Getting Started (Welcome, Purpose, Plan for the Day, Expected Outcomes, Ground Rules/Parking Lot, Icebreaker); Overview of Planning Process; Looking Forward (Vision & Mission, Establishing Starting Point (Recognizing Challenges and Issues, Customer/Stakeholder Needs, SWOT Analysis); Developing Broad Direction; Setting SMART Objectives; Path Forward; and Reflections.  Larry also distributed and reviewed a chart—Strategic Planning Process Steps.  He provided an overview of the following steps:  Vision, Mission, Values, Environmental Scan, Strategic Priorities, Goals, SMART Objectives, Actions, and Performance Plan.  Larry asked for feedback on what everyone wanted to accomplish at the retreat. 
Ann spoke about the Committee members thoughts about the lack of cohesiveness, not being goal directed, and concern over membership issues (for example, active participation and building up provider support). She added that the Committee needed to present itself in a cohesive, coordinated manner and have a strong voice on issues related to brain injury so legislators and State agencies know they can come to us.  Ann stated it was important for us to be in a viable position for the next grant opportunity.  Kyle asked members how they thought the retreat should be formalized. Kyle added that a Mission Statement had been distributed at the December meeting.  Ann spoke about a grant opportunity that had been considered, but the group made a decision not to pursue because everything was not in place to make a submission.  
Jim spoke about how the Committee has evolved over the last several years and the need for larger resource requirements, with newer roles developing.  Some of the ideas he brought up were:  how do we keep a project in the front, how do we recruit resources when needed and do we need a deeper bench, with a one or two year time horizon rather than 5-10 year timeframe.   Kyle commented that we need to determine the structure of the retreat.  He added that people will have many ideas, but will need to narrow those down, identify goals and objectives, and plans of action for a one to two year timeframe.  He stated there can also be goals and objectives that are a lower priority and are longer term.               
Kim asked Larry if he offers assistance with implementation and project management once a plan is developed.  Larry explained that once goals and objectives are established, there is a need to establish responsibility for each one and have timeframes on the action items.  Larry stated that they try to provide guidance on this.  He said that the entire process may take more than one day.  Larry added that they will share what other groups have accomplished throughout the process.  

Bill spoke about the process his group worked on, which was very productive.  He said they first worked on a Mission Statement and Vision and then established goals and objectives around the Vision.  He said they had various stakeholders, created objectives and then presented the results to the full Commission for approval.  He stated that a determination was made on what work still needed to be done.  Then objectives were created objectives, stakeholders were identified who owned the objectives, and measureable deadlines were set.  Bill gave several examples of objectives.  Larry commented that could be one way to structure.                    
There was some discussion about what stakeholders to include in the strategic planning process.  Kyle commented that it was important to have them at the table.  Kyle added that all the groups are listed in the law; the issue is getting consistent representation.  Ann recommended sending a letter to everyone prior to the retreat stressing the importance of their organization’s representation.  Kyle added that this is a good time to have all the players at the table.  Ann recommended having a strong family perspective by including survivors of brain injury and their families.  Kyle added that the preference would be for those being involved long term.  He suggested someone from Esther’s group (Point of Hope) or BIAD.  

Jim spoke about identifying, stakeholders, needs and gaps.  Larry commented that it would be beneficial to gather that type of information ahead of time and prioritize.  Debbie stated that the Pennsylvania Brain Injury Association had done a needs assessment for its members online.  She commented that the resulting list was comprehensive.  Debbie spoke about having a Brain Injury Registry.  Larry stated that this could be a goal and then an action plan could be created.  Kim noted that while surveys are good, people in Delaware want to be engaged face to face in organizations such as this.  Tracey Landmann spoke about her devoting BIAD’s themed publications to the real needs of the brain injured community in Delaware and the importance of members being heard and needs addressed.  She stated how important it is to focus on this especially in the initial stages.  Kyle recommended that a small group form to work separately on developing a questionnaire/survey prior to the retreat.  Bill commented that when the Mission and Vision are defined, they can be the framework of the survey/questionnaire.  Larry stated that one of the goals could be obtaining customer feedback and can be an involved process and this could be an outcome of a planning meeting.  Ann suggested using the 2006 survey as a starting point and then discussing where to go forward during the retreat.  There was some discussion about gathering and distributing information prior to the retreat.  Kyle commented that this needs be discussed further.  Esther commented about identifying stakeholders prior to the retreat to ensure different groups are represented.  Ann commented that we need to have our infrastructure in place before including other stakeholders.  Larry suggested that ideas and questions can be sent prior to the retreat.  
Kyle asked if everyone was comfortable with the general outline proposed.  Kyle spoke about possibly needing more than one day.  Larry commented that he would be available.  Jim spoke about having the one day retreat, followed up with a two hour or so meeting, would be a reasonable planning process.  Jim suggested a design team review prior to the retreat what the critical items are and what the structure would be for the first day and come back to the Committee with a plan.  Kyle explained that after the design team meets, an email will be sent to everyone to make sure they are comfortable with the structure of the retreat.                                    

There was discussion about dates and locations.  Agreement was made to hold the all-day (9:00 am-4:00 pm) retreat on Monday, June 2, 2014--location to be determined.  Ideas for location were Paradee Building (U/D), Hilton Garden Inn, Levy Court-Kent County Building (although they have bumping rights), Duncan Center, Brandywine Commons (N. Wilmington).  Kyle asked if anyone wants to be part of the planning to contact him.  

Larry reviewed for the following for clarification:  Focus on the next one-two years; clarify priorities and narrow down to a manageable number, develop goals and objectives for people who have responsibility for ownership.  The outcomes would be the list of goals and objectives around a set of priorities.  Kyle will email the latest Mission Statement to everyone prior to the retreat.  He asked if we should also look at a Vision Statement due to time constraints.  Jody commented that it was important to have both especially if you want stakeholders to participate later.  The planning group will come up with some ideas for the Mission & Vision Statements prior to the retreat and email to everyone.                  

TBI Trust Fund Applications 

Kyle spoke about having received eight (8) applications so far.  The total request for funding is $29,000, excluding a request for a van.  Kyle said that he thinks all applications, except for the request for a van, are doable.  He encouraged more applications to be submitted, even for next year.  He stated that any leftover funds can be transferred to next year’s budget.  Kim asked about Medicaid (under Long Term Care) paying for ramps through a Home Modification program through United Health Care and Delaware Physicians Network.  Kim added that there is an annual cap and Medicaid is a payor of last resort.  Kyle explained that John (DVR) went out to each home to verify need and contacted contractors for estimates.  DVR will manage the case for a $500 fee.  John added that the $500 goes right back into Independent Living to do more project management for more clients.  John commented that the three or four contractors they work with are licensed/insured and reliable, and will do the job correctly at a lower cost.  Bill commented that one of the goals is to get this type of information out to people who really need it.   Kyle noted that we are the payor of last resort and will need to meet with Medicaid to discuss.  Sharon asked about covering services.  Kyle stated that one of the applications is requesting services.  John provided a brief history of DVR and the Independent Living Program.  He stated that they have worked with DSAAPD for over 10 years.  John explained that they only use permanent ramps, which can be fairly easily dismantled if needed.  There are other groups or agencies that have resources and can help with home modifications not covered by DVR or the VA, for example, DSAAPD and Paralyzed Veterans of America.  Kyle thanked John for his assistance.                                                                                
TBI Grant

Kyle spoke about a grant opportunity that was due March 7th.  A decision was made not to apply for this grant due to a requirement of a 50% match and the timeline was difficult to meet.  Leah spoke about the infrastructure in place.  She added that funding and sustainability to maintain enhances to the service system were issues.  Also there needed to be clarification on what agency would take responsibility for health access for TBI since TBI crosses several State agencies.  She said an Action Plan through the strategic planning process would have to be developed.  Leah commented that improvements need to be made in having strong collaborations by provider agencies and clarifying roles.  She stated that another issue was data surveillance and capacity for incidence data.   Leah stated that there were some doable ideas that could be followed through during the strategic planning process.  One of these was finalizing and updating the needs assessment which she has started.  Another item was to explore a gap analysis and developing a survey of providers and agencies to identify gaps in services; also explore conducting a survivor and family survey.  
Leah will be doing some follow-up as part of the strategic planning process.  Leah confirmed that she will be the DPH representative at this point.  Leah explained that the grant application did not focus on prevention which was a concern.  The grant focused on a few specific areas.  Kyle stated that the summary mentioned screening to identify individuals with TBI; building and training a TBI workforce for providing professional training, providing information about TBI; making referrals to appropriate service providers; and facilitate access to needed resource facilitation.  Kyle stated that the barriers listed were:  lack of information, shortage of professionals, absence of enforcement and assisted living personnel; absence of a TBI diagnosis or assignment of incorrect diagnoses; and critical TBI services are spread across numerous agencies.  He added that these are current problems here in Delaware.  Leah noted that many of the deliverables in the last grant were not met.  Kyle thanked Cindy for her efforts in reviewing the grant on behalf of DSAAPD.  
Ann commented that with the retreat and collaborations with DPH and DSAAPD, we will have positive outcomes for future grant opportunities.  Cindy noted that if we had applied for this grant with an application that was not good, it would have been incredibly difficult to ever be awarded a grant in the future.  Esther asked if anyone is doing grant research.  Kyle commented that certain State agencies have staff that look for grant opportunities.  Kim commented that CMS has a community grant opportunity program that lists grant opportunities on a monthly basis; she will forward this information to Kyle.  Kim stated that UHC contracts with someone from the University of Minnesota and also aids organizations in submitting proposals for a grant.  She said there is a Web-Ex every month on writing an effective proposal; she will send this out as a tool.  Kyle suggested that identifying and coordination of possible grant opportunities could be a goal to be explored during the strategic planning conference.  Kim commented that there are sites that compile grant opportunities; she will send information about registering to get on these sites.                                                      
Nemours/UHC Contract – What is Impact?

Ann provided an update.  She stated the Medicaid is extending the deadline to April 25th for families to enroll in Delaware Physicians Care, Inc (DPCI).  Ann stated that Medicaid will review on a case by case basis if continuity of care is necessary and there is a need to remain in the network.  United Health Care (UHC) and A.I. duPont/Nemours could not reach an agreement.  Kim commented that UHC is very disappointed in the outcome and had negotiated in good faith.  UHC is working directly with the State and DPCI to ensure continuity of care for families.  Kim stated that 9,000 people have switched from UHC to DCPI.  UHC is paying for CHOP (Children’s Hospital of Philadelphia) and the University of Maryland.  Kim said that the hope is that A.I. duPont Hospital will be back in UHC’s network.  Kim stated that families with UHC coverage will not be turned away from A.I. duPont Hospital’s Emergency Room.  Kim said she can be contacted directly with questions or issues to ensure a smooth transition.  She noted that Open Enrollment, which is usually May 1, will be held in October.                           
TBI Assessment Meeting

Debbie spoke about this meeting.  Debbie commented that Lisa Zimmerman walked them through the steps of Long Term Care.  DMMA has a single point of entry. She made the following points:

· Debbie had requested a flow chart from DMMA and they will provide this.  Debbie stated that a future goal for BIC and BIAD would be to monitor the effectiveness of the intake process.  It is important to know how it works.   
· ABI Tool Comparisons - They had compared Colorado’s and New Mexico’s ABI Assessment.  The MCO’s thought that Colorado’s was preferred for functional assessment; New Mexico’s was more like the PAE.  They will continue to meet on this in a smaller group setting.  Debbie commented that she feels positive about the outcomes.

· DMMA are in the process of a Request for Proposal (RFP) process for MCOs and are reluctant to meet right now.  The next meeting will be in May.  

· DMMA thought it would be a good idea to get the tools standardized. 

· Debbie asked DMMA to provide the number of people with brain injuries since the inception of the MCOs (April 1st).  Debbie said this will help us understand if the PAE is identifying people with brain injury.

· Training of the MCOs – DMMA had listed three types of training.  MCO nurses are cross-trained to assess trauma and brain injury through Point of Hope.  The second way was on a regular basis--new staff have three weeks of onboard training, but that does not include ABI.  Updates in training are general and do include ABI.  Debbie commented that Kathleen Dougherty had sent an email listing the types of training.  Debbie has been sending information on webinars and they did list webinars as a training tool.  

Debbie suggested that another form of strategic planning could be to formulate specific brain injury education objectives that we think should be covered.  Ann and Debbie both said that it was a very productive meeting.  Ann commented that DMMA explained some of their processes regarding accessing services and getting needed information.  Ann added that they were also able to give them needed information that needs to be considered.  Kyle spoke about our suggestion regarding MCOs being present at the meetings, but that is DMMA’s decision.  He added that they benefited from hearing real-life experiences.  Kim added that Glyne is working closely with UHC’s Health Services Director to formulate answers to questions.                                        
BIAD Report
Sharon stated that 170 people attended the 23rd Annual Brain Injury Conference on March 13th at the Dover Downs Conference Center.  Sharon thanked Kyle and Debbie for sending out mass emails.  She commented that there was a lot of positive feedback from those who attended sessions, particularly Ann’s and Debbie’s sessions.  
OTHER BUSINESS

none
ANNOUNCEMENTS 
none
Adjournment

The meeting adjourned at 4:15 pm.  
Respectively submitted,
Jo Singles
SCPD Administrative Specialist
S:bic/april14min
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